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Dear Member,
This edition of the Flash brings you Best Wishes for 2007 and 
· Network Developments
· Project News

· EU News and Publications
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HAPPY NEW YEAR 2007!!

Network Developments
· ANNUAL GENERAL ASSEMBLY AND STUDY TOUR 
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The Annual General Meeting was held in Charleroi (Belgium) on 23-25 November. This year the AGM was rich in participants as well as in the programme that was very positively received by all the delegates. We were pleased to share the event also with potential new members as well as representatives from organisations we have undertaken work over the past year. With regard to the programme Charleroi was an excellent location for the AGM combined with the Study Tour as it is a classic example of an area that has undergone industrial, economic and global restructuring.
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The AGM and Study Tour programme began with a dinner for all delegates in restaurant la Mirabelle on Thursday 23 November. On Friday morning the host member CPAS Charleroi opened the official AGM and Study Tour programme by an overview presentation from Mr. Eric Dosimont; the Director of Social Affairs in CPAS Charleroi and the member of QeC-ERAN Executive Bureau on social and economic development in Charleroi. Dosimont’s presentation was followed by an introduction to the Aéropole where the first Study Tour visit took place. 
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The Aéropole is a fundamental research and development centre linked to biotechnologies and spin-offs focusing on the future. In Charleroi the new technologies and bio-technology through the development of the Aéropole is seen as new areas of growth for the area. The whole centre is part of Charleroi’s local development strategy in a partnership with private sector, public sector involvement and also university and research actors.
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The second visit was on Friday evening to the unique Biercee Distillery that produces superb quality brandies and liqueurs of fruits and berries without using any synthetic flavouring, colorant, preservative or other additives. After the guided tour into distillery the AGM participants were offered a possibility to taste some of the distillery’s speciality drinks. At the conclusion of the tour the delegates enjoyed a typical evening meal from the region. During the dinner Haroon Saad with his team thanked the members of the old Executive Bureau for the work undertaken during the last few years and welcomed the new members to come on board. An especial thanks was given by all the participants to CPAS Charleroi and in particular to Eric Dosimont and Marie Line Poucet for well organised Study Tour programme.
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The Annual General Meeting was held on Friday afternoon in the sympathetic “Château de Cartier”; chateau of the Marchienne-au-Pont area in Charleroi. The agenda focused on the elections of the new Executive Bureau as well as the presentations by new members of the QeC-ERAN Network; Reggio Calabria and Province of Crotone. At the end of the Annual General Meeting the city of Charleroi offered a fantastic reception for delegates in the chateau.
On Saturday 25 November the AGM Study Tour continued with a guided visit tour in the Bois du Cazier colliery and a presentation on citizen involvement in local projects focusing in particular on the cultural changes and heritage in Charleroi. The Bois du Cazier mine is Charleroi’s major cultural site that the city has developed in order to capture the heritage of the area as well as generate tourism. However, at the same time the mine relates to a historical tragedy that occurred in the region when more than 260 miners were died in the explosion inside the mine in 1956. Today the mine is a property of the Walloon Region, and managed by the non-profit organisation “Le Bois du Cazier”, the former colliery and funded by the European funds of Objective 1. 
· THE EXECUTIVE BUREAU 
The Executive Bureau was elected in the Annual General Meeting for the next two years. The new Executive Bureau will have its first meeting on 9 February 2007 in Brussels. 
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Ilda Curti and Lionel Martjin
Please see the new members of the Executive Bureau and their roles in the table below.

Executive Bureau 2006-2008

	Position
	Nomination 
	Member

	President
	Mrs. Ilda Curti


	City of Torino, Italy

	Vice-President
	Mr. Lionel Martijn 


	Deelgement Charlois, the Netherlands

	Treasurer
	Mr. Brian Barry 
	Belfast , Northern Ireland



	Secretary
	Mr. Sergio Iritale


	Province of Crotone, Italy

	EB - Member
	Mr. Marc Parmaentier


	CPAS Charleroi, Belgium

	EB - Member
	Mrs. Delia Murer


	City of Venice, Italy


· European Regeneration Managers Network.(ERMN) 
QeC-ERAN has accumulated 17 years of experiences on urban regeneration issue across Europe during the programming period of the Urban pilot projects and the URBAN initiative. Through our work it has becoming increasingly evident that we need to create a knowledge base on these experiences and support the European wide exchange of know how between urban regeneration actors working on the regeneration issue. 

One point that repeatedly comes up in evaluation of the every day work of project development and project management is that there is a difference between the “know-how” and “can –do” in terms of implementing actions on the ground. Our experience shows that direct exchange and a transnational connection between urban regeneration actors can help best to build up both “know-how” and “can –do”. 

Therefore there is the need to build up capacity and empower urban regeneration actors through the creation of a network where they will be able to directly connect to each other and exchange experience and transfer learning. 
For this reason, we have decided to create the network of European Regeneration Managers Network that will promote their needs and interests at a EU policy level and facilitate connection between  regeneration managers and create a  programme of activities  for professional development and exchange of experience.  

The short-term goals of the network will be to:

· Provide members with an information service which keeps them updated in terms of EU Urban Policy developments and indeed the wider policy context that drives the Lisbon Agenda

· Provide also information regarding EU funding programmes

· To undertake training needs analysis of a sample of members. 

The medium term and long term goals (2007 onwards) will be to secure funding that will enable us to create an online academy providing two or three face to face seminars per year PLUS online modules that reflect the needs of members as identified through the training needs audit.  The aim is to provide a choice of online modules that will be certified by a number of participating universities. The long terms goal will be create a route for acquiring an Urban Regeneration Managers qualification at a European level. 

Membership is free. If you agree with the need to establish such a network for practitioners on the regeneration issue then simply send us an e-mail to the address below with the subject heading "European Regeneration Managers Network". Please include your name, name of your organisation, your contact details and a sentence saying "I would like to join the European Regeneration Managers Network." We will then contact you and you will start receiving bi-monthly electronic newsletters. 

E-mail: info@qec.skynet.be   

· Getting Engaged
The new project « Getting engaged: women in local development » was approved by the Commission and will run for 15 months from 01/12/06. QEC-ERAN will be responsible for the overall management of the project. The main objective is to encourage a balanced participation of men and women in the economic and social issues of local development. The aim is to bring about an exchange of experience and transfer of learning between partners seeking to strengthen their commitment to incorporate a gender equality dimension in the local development. The first steering Group Meeting will take place on 22-23 of January 2007 at QEC offices in Brussels. Further information will be sent to members and will be soon available on our web-site. 

· Staff Developments: 
Carl Garcia has joint the team as a student placement from the University of Val de Marne (just outside Paris). Carl will be working on the European Regeneration Managers network and the linked Skills and training audit
Annachiara Pecchini has started work as the new co-ordinator for the Getting Engaged: Women in Local Development project. Annachiara will also be developing a social enterprise to provide a consultancy service to QeC-ERAN projects and which will create a social investment fund in the future which will support new projects with co-financing support.
Project Update
· UDIEX – ALEP 
Skill and Training Needs Analysis for sustainable urban regeneration

The Udiex-Alep project has created a “family” of nearly 400 participants from 27 cities across Europe. QeC-ERAN is now undertaking a skills and Training needs analysis which is targeted at Udiex-Alep AND non Udiex-Alep participants. A need for such an audit is apparent given the rapidly changing and very complex urban realities characterize regeneration areas across European countries. Authorities at all level of governance (local, regional, national, European, international), civil society organisations, businesses and universities play a critical role in adequately facing such complexity, jointly as well as individually in the framework of their responsibilities.

A consensus is emerging on which should be the appropriate short- and long-term responses to this complexity, namely the adoption of an area based, integrated approach to urban regeneration. Despite this consensus, it appears that there are insufficient skills in the community to address the challenge successfully, presumably because the challenge has increased in scope so fast compared to institutions’ ability to respond. Consequently, QeC-ERAN and its members have launched the idea of exploring the development of a capacity building and empowerment programme for urban regeneration stakeholders.

The main purpose of this training needs analysis is therefore to determine urban regeneration training needs. In order to do so, the following questionnaire has been designed. Respondents (participants to UDIEX-ALEP URBACT Project and the members of the European residents in regeneration network) are asked to indicate “all major training needs” among the different aspects of the urban regeneration area of work, that includes functions and profiles with a multi-sector, multi-discipline, multi-agency back-ground (Street educators, social workers, cultural mediators, etc.).

If you would like to complete the questionnaire then please send a mail to cgarcia@qec.skynet.be
www.urbact.org/udiex
· EUROPEAN RESIDENTS IN REGENERATION NETWORK (ERRN):
The « European Residents in Regeneration Network » held its First Steering Group Meeting on the 3rd and 4th of December in Brussels. Management and coordination issues were discussed, as well as the action plan for the coming months. 

Local Regeneration Forums are being set up in all partner locations and right after Christmas holidays, some participants will participate in a skills and training needs analysis, in order to identify what are the main needs of the people working in urban regeneration affaires. 
The first steps for the creation of the Online Platform were made, and there will be a first draft version of the platform at the end of January. The dates for the Transnational Workshop were also agreed in the meeting, it will be held in Brussels from the 26th to the 29th of March 2007. Involvement of the EP Intergroup on Urban Policies and Housing  is expected, as well as other European Commission officials and Brussels-based organisations working in the field.

· RESTART : 
Restart’s year one is over, the audit over it was positive, the interim report will come out by mid-January.

The Steering Group Meeting (SGM) to shape year two took place in Brussels on 26 and 27 November 2006. A working programme was agreed. The most important events will be:

· A SGM in Ljubljana, 21 February 2007,over the development of PREW 4 (Brussels, June/July 2007), the local mapping exercise and report plus a local action plan, and a dissemination event over ESL;

· PREW 3 in Ljubljana, 21-23 February 2007, mainly focusing on former Early School Leavers (ESL) working on present ESL.

http://www.qec-eran.org/projects/Restart_index.htm

· GENDERWISE: 

The third Peer Review Exchange Workshop took place in Brussels – Belgium – the 30 of November and the 1 of December 2006 and was focused on Sharing Domestic Responsibilities with a particular view with the role of the men as change agents. The workshop was hosted by QeC staff team in Brussels.

With the speech “Working fathers, Caring Men?” Hugo SWINNEN from the Verwey-Jonker Institute of Utrecht opened the workshop . 

In his speech Professor Swinnen spoke about he existing task division between men and women is influenced by three types of conditions on respectively the macro, meso and micro levels. These conditions influence both the degree of male involvement in care tasks (the quantity), and the kind of tasks that men perform in household and family (the quality).

During the Workshop was also presented several case studies and a block of Commercial TV broadcasted in 2005 on the Dutch Television insisted about the stereotypes role of the men in the domestics tasks.

The Genderwise Project Final Event will be held in Brussels the 2 of February

All the presentations are available on our website

http://www.qec-eran.org/projects/Genderwise_index.htm
· URBS-HEALTH: 
http://www.qec-eran.org/projects/urbhealth/urbhealth_prew.htm or www.urbact.org
· IMAGE: 
The IMAGE organised a Residential Course in September 2006 where roughly 40 professionals and students from 12 different countries came to the city of Delft to participate in a workshop on enhancing the image of a neighbourhood as a method of regeneration. 

The subject of the workshop was a neighbourhood in the city of Delft called Buitenhof. Emphasis was on the area called Gilles. This area was chosen because in that period the housing corporation Woonbron was in the middle of a branding process there with residents and stakeholders. This means that a lot of information on the area was available for the IMAGE residential course, such as the results of a survey done among the residents in which data about the perception of their living environment and their wishes for the neighbourhood was collected. At the same time Woonbron could draw upon the experience, creativity and the power of thought of the participants in the course to make a visionary document for the future of Buitenhof. 

Looking at the results of the work done in the residential course and the results of the branding process, there turned out to be substantial similarities in both the analyses of the present situation and the future potentials. One of the IMAGE teams summarised it in the following expression: ”living apart together”; differing population groups, who on the one hand live separate lives but on the other are connected because together they are part of the same neighbourhood. This expression became the title for the branding report of the Buitenhof, a document that will serve as an inspiration for the future. The projects that were proposed in the residential course will be incorporated into the Buitenhof vision document that is currently under development. The participants offered many useful ideas, a conclusion which could be drawn from the positive reactions on the part of both residents and professionals to the presentations of the results by the working teams.  For more information about the course click here >> 
UPCOMING EVENTS 
At our Annual General Meeting it was agreed that wherever possible members would be afforded the opportunity to participate in meeting organized by projects co-ordinated by ourselves. In the first part of 2007 there are two such events that may interest members:

· Genderwise: The role of men as agents of change in reconciling work and family life. Final Conference on Friday 2nd February 2007 in Brussels Venue: Committee of Regions (to be confirmed). 
· Restart: Innovative Approaches to Tackling Early School Leaving.  Transnational  Workshop, February 22 and 23 February, Ljubljana. The workshop will bring together delegates from Germany, Nederland ,UK, Spain and Greece. Further information will be sent out directly in January. 
EU NEWS AND PUBLICATIONS

European Council: The European Constitution moves back high on the agenda 

The future German Presidency seized the opportunity provided by the European Council (14-15 December) to announce its intention to speed up the process on the Constitutional Treaty so that an agreement may be reached on the new text under French Presidency at the very latest.

Also on the agenda of the European Council was the future enlargement strategy of the EU. EU heads of state and government agreed to re-align the EU’s enlargement strategy to pay greater attention to the EU’s institutional, political and budgetary capacity to absorb new Member States in order to better reconcile concerns to extend and deepen the European project.

Unlike the previous meetings, the European Council announced concrete measures on immigration from 2007 on four major themes: relations with third countries of origin and transit, legal and illegal immigration, and management of EU external borders involving strengthening of Frontex, the European border Agency. 

See the full European Council Conclusions. 

  

EU's 'decent work' agenda endorsed 

The EU Council endorsed on 1 December European Commission proposals to strengthen EU policies, actions and programmes so as to promote decent work both within the Union and worldwide. 

"The EU is focusing its efforts on helping workers and employers acquire the right tools to better manage change, combine flexibility and security in the labour market and strengthen social inclusion”, said Vladimír Špidla, EU Commissioner for Employment, Social Affairs and Equal Opportunities. “EU Member States can also set an example for the rest of the world by ratifying and properly implementing the relevant international labour standards." 

The Commission's communication on decent work for all of 24 May 2006 aims to go beyond ensuring minimum labour rights, by clearly setting out how to promote decent work. This means encouraging job creation and employability, extending the coverage of social welfare, improving governance and social dialogue, identifying and addressing decent work deficits and ensuring better cooperation between the main stakeholders and between international organisations. It shows how decent work makes economic sense by putting forward the business case for it. 

To take stock of recent developments, the Commission organised a conference on decent work on 4 and 5 December in Brussels, in cooperation with the Finnish EU Presidency. 

EAPN was represented in this conference devoted to decent work. From EAPN point of view, the commitment to decent work agenda is welcome because it helps getting the attention back to the quality of work, provides arguments against forced labour and is in line with a balanced vision of the Lisbon agenda. But there is a risk that the implications of such a commitment are principally discussed with regard to the external policies of the EU, given the existing processes in relation to Employment policies within the EU. The flexicurity debate will be a key step in implementing decent work within the EU. 

 

New programme for employment and social solidarity, PROGRESS, is launched 
On 5 December, the EU launched PROGRESS, its new integrated programme for employment and social solidarity. 

With a budget of over €700 million for 2007-2013, PROGRESS will support the goals set out in the Social Agenda and contribute to the Union's wider strategy for jobs and growth. 

From 2007 on, PROGRESS will take up and develop activities already begun under four existing EU action programmes ending in 2006. 

It will focus on activities with a strong European dimension such as:

· Europe-wide studies to improve knowledge of employment and social issues; 

· Training of legal and policy practitioners or monitoring implementation of EU policies and laws to support coherent application; 

· building networks of national experts to encourage mutual learning and exchange of good practices; 

· supporting key EU-level networks of NGOs active in fighting discrimination or promoting gender equality; 

· And promoting people's awareness of policies and legislation in the social and employment field across the EU. 

Partnership with national authorities, employers' and workers' organisations and NGOs will be a key feature of PROGRESS. A committee of national representatives will help the Commission to steer the programme, meeting for the first time on 12 December 2006. 

The programme is aimed at national, regional and local authorities, public employment services, companies and employees' organisations, NGOs, universities, research institutes and specialists like statistical offices and legal practitioners will also participate. Activities will be open to the 27 EU members, EFTA and candidate as well as pre-candidate countries.

 

Agreement reached on the European Globalisation Fund
The EU Council, the European Parliament and the Commission reached on 4 December an initial agreement on the workings of the new European Globalisation Adjustment Fund. 

With a total budget of €500 million, the European Globalisation Adjustment Fund will support employees who have lost their jobs as a result of changes due to the global economy in retraining and finding and retaining a new job. 

The Fund will become available from 1 January 2007 if it is confirmed by the Council before the end of the year. 

  

Strengthening the comprehensive European migration policy and providing new impetus 

The European Commission presented on 30 November two Communications on migration. The first one reinforces the framework for developing a comprehensive European migration policy and the second covers maritime borders management. 

The Communication "The global approach to migration one year on: A comprehensive European migration policy", proposes ways to step up the dialogue and cooperation on migration issues with Africa, covering the whole range of migration issues, from legal and illegal migration to strengthening protection for refugees and better harnessing the links between migration policy and development policy. 

The second communication focuses on the operational work which supports EU migration policy. It addresses maritime borders management as they face the ever increasing pressure of illegal migration. This communication concerns maximising the capacity of FRONTEX. It outlines a number of new tools to improve the European integrated border management. 

 See the European Council on Refugees and Exiles’ reaction 
2007-2013: €7 billion for lifelong learning 
The European Parliament adopted on 25 October a €7 billion Lifelong learning programme, bringing together the current Comenius, Erasmus, Leonardo da Vinci and Grundtvig schemes due to expire at the end of 2006.

This new integrated programme is completed by a 'transversal programme' focusing on policy co-operation, languages and information and communication technology (eLearning). Last but not least, the Jean Monnet programme on European integration will also be put under the new programme. 

The €7 billion will be used to support projects and activities that, at all ages, "foster interchange, co-operation and mobility between education and training systems within the EU so that they become a world quality reference".  

The Decision is expected to be finalised in November and enter into force in December 2006. 

 URBACT se saisi du nouveau programme de la Commission «  Les Régions, actrices du changement économique « 
Le 22 Novembre dernier, Danuta HÜBNER, Commissaire en charge de la Politique Régionale, a réuni les ministres de la politique régionale pour leur présenter une communication adoptée par la Commission le 8 novembre : « les Régions actrices du changement économique ». Ce nouveau programme est un réseau d’initiatives s’intégrant à INTERREG IV utilisant ses budgets ainsi que celui d’URBACT. Concrètement URBACT I était chargé de diffuser les bonnes pratiques mises en oeuvre dans les programmes URBAN, URBACT II facilitera les échanges entre les villes dans le cadre de la politique de cohésion. URBACT II aura pour mission d’accompagner activement

les orientations de la stratégie de Lisbonne et de favoriser la mise en oeuvre des objectifs de modernisation économique et de compétitivité dans les programmes opérationnels. 
C’est dans le cadre des régions actrices du changement économique, que sera mis en place « Urban Development network programme » qui s’appuie sur l’expérience acquise par URBACT et dont l’objectif sera d’avoir un réel impact sur la mise en oeuvre des politiques urbaines. A copy of the draft Urbact 2 proposal will be shortly available for members on our website. 
Erasmus: les 20 ans en 2007 du programme européen seront l’occasion de célébrer son succès

Le Président de la Commission européenne, José Manuel BARROSO et le Commissaire chargé de l’éducation et de la formation, Jan FIGEL, ont souligné le 7 décembre 2006 le rôle éminent que joue le programme ERASMUS en tant que moteur de la modernisation des

systèmes européens d’enseignement supérieur. Tous deux ont appelé à un renforcement de son rôle au moment où ils donnaient le feu vert aux célébrations du 20e anniversaire de ce programme, le même jour à Bruxelles. Jan FIGEL a déclaré notamment : « parmi les défis qui restent à relever, citons le fait que les bourses ERASMUS sont trop faibles pour permettre aux étudiants issus de milieux financièrement défavorisés de profiter du programme. C’est pourquoi la Commission demande aux Etats membres d’accroître le soutien qu’ils apportent à ERASMUS, et de l’ouvrir à davantage d’étudiants, en
particulier ceux qui ne font pas partie des privilégiés ». ERASMUS a été adopté en juin 1987 et 3244 étudiants y ont participé la première année. En 2005, leur nombre s’établissait à 144 032 étudiants, soit près d’1% de la population estudiantine européenne. Au cours des vingt dernières années, plus d’un million et demi d’étudiants, dont 60% de femmes, ont touchés des
bourses ERASMUS, et la Commission européenne souhaiterait atteindre un total de 3 millions d’ici 2012.

Plus d’infos :

http://europa.eu/rapid/pressReleasesAction.do?reference=IP/06/1698&type=HTML&aged
Commission’s evaluation: Is Lisbon strategy finally on track? 

The Commission presented its first interim evaluation of its renewed strategy for growth and jobs on 26 October, demonstrating early satisfaction with the achieved progress. 

The main conclusions of the report are: 

· By end of July 2006, the Commission had adopted 75 of the 102 actions promised in 2005, and;  

· the Parliament and the Council need to speed up their adoption of the proposals: out of the 39 actions where both institutions need to have their say, only 9 have entirely gone through the legislative process. 

By mid-October, Member States were expected to send their progress reports of their Lisbon National Reform programmes to the Commission. To date, the Commission has received 21 out of the 25 progress reports. 

In general, the Commission has the impression that the ownership strategy has made a difference and member states are now more willing to implement the necessary structural reforms of their economies. 

The Commission will present its Annual Progress Report on 12 December 2006. 

The Commission publishes work programme for 2007
The European Commission adopted on 24 October its work programme for 2007. As the European Union prepares to celebrate the 50th anniversary of the Treaties of Rome, the Commission has mapped out the concrete action it will take to meet its strategic objectives for 2007. 

The 2007 strategic priorities build on the four overall priorities for the Barroso Commission: prosperity, solidarity, security, and a stronger voice in the world, and the “Citizen’s Agenda. 

The priorities for concrete action in 2007 are to modernise the European economy and equip Europe with the capacity to respond to the challenge of globalisation. This will include a new phase in the action at EU level on the Lisbon strategy for growth and jobs, a Single Market review and a comprehensive stocktaking of European society. 

Among other things, the programme also responds to the need for a better management of migration flows with specific proposals on economic immigrants and minimum sanctions for employers of illegally staying third-country nationals. 

 

EP issues report on the situation of disabled people in the EU: With the adoption of its own-initiative report on 30 November, the European Parliament called for a better integration of persons with disabilities in mainstream education and on the job market. It also suggested there should be a European charter on quality of support for disabled people. The report stressed that accessibility to public transport and information and communication technologies is vital for disabled people.
Services directive - ready to be put in service: On 11 December the Council adopted in a second reading, the draft Services Directive. The day after, the acting president of the Council and the President of the European Parliament signed the legislative act which will enter into force after its publication in the Official Journal of the EU.
2006: A boost for workers' mobility, but challenges lie ahead: The European Year of Workers’ mobility concluded on a two-day conference in Lille on 11 – 12 December. With 2000 events across Europe, the campaign has raised awareness of their rights to work in another country and how to exercise them but also highlighted the remaining obstacles to a genuine European job market: different tax systems, health care, lack of harmonized employment legislation, language problems, partner employment, as well as finding housing and schools.

STATISTICS
  

EU social-protection expenditure on rise 

According to figures published in October by Eurostat, Member states spend more each year to pay for the costs of old age, sickness, unemployment, housing and children.  

In 2003, social protection expenditure accounted for 28.0% of GDP in the European Union. However, the percentage share in one country can be more than double that of another. The highest expenditure is in Sweden (33.5%) and the lowest (13.4%) in Estonia and Latvia. 

The figures also indicate that high spending on social welfare is not necessarily detrimental to a country's economic well-being; the EU's most competitive countries (Denmark, Finland, Ireland, Sweden and the UK) are all in the top ten in terms of GDP percentage spent on social protection. And the Baltic countries, where poverty is among the EU's highest, take the bottom position. In fact, the figures seem to indicate that investment in social cohesion is an important asset for boosting a country's competitiveness.  

 

PUBLICATIONS 

  

New ILO study says youth unemployment rising in the world 

The number of unemployed youth aged 15 to 24 rose over the past decade, while hundreds of millions more are working but living in poverty, according to a new report published by the International Labour Office (ILO) last October.

While the number of young unemployed increased from 74 million to 85 million, or by 14.8 per cent between 1995 and 2005, more than 300 million youth, or approximately 25 per cent of the youth population, were living below the US $2 per day poverty line. 

“Despite increased economic growth, the inability of economies to create enough decent and productive jobs is hitting the world’s young especially hard”, said ILO Director-General Juan Somavia. “Not only are we seeing a growing deficit of decent work opportunities and high levels of economic uncertainty, but this worrying trend threatens to damage the future economic prospects of one of our worlds’ greatest assets – our young men and women.” 

The highest regional youth unemployment rate was observed in the Middle East and North Africa at 25.7 per cent. Central and Eastern Europe (non-EU) and CIS had the second highest rate in the world with 19.9 per cent. Sub-Saharan Africa’s rate was 18.1 per cent, followed by Latin America and the Caribbean (16.6 per cent), South East Asia and the Pacific (15.8 per cent), the developed economies and European Union (EU) (13.1 per cent), South Asia (10 per cent) and East Asia (7.8 per cent).
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